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Item 6, UPR General Debate

This statement is on behalf of the European Disability Forum, a member of the International Disability Alliance. 
The Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and its Optional Protocol opened for signature on 30 March 2007. Since then, 147 States and one regional integration organization have signed the CRPD, and 99 have ratified it. Thus, despite its short life, the CRPD already has a large number of ratifications.  Regarding the CRPD’s Optional Protocol, already, 90 States have signed this and 61 States have ratified it. However, many States have still not ratified the Convention or its Optional Protocol. There are still thirty-eight States that have not yet signed the CRPD.

The UPR is playing a positive role with regard to universal ratification of the CRPD and its Optional Protocol. Of the sixteen countries reviewed by the UPR Working Group during its ninth session, seven have ratified the CRPD: Malawi, Mongolia, Panama, Maldives, Honduras, Croatia and Jamaica). Other countries reviewed during this session, such as the United States of America, Andorra, Liberia, Micronesia, Bulgaria and Lebanon have now accepted to consider sign or ratify the Convention. Jamaica accepted to ratify the CRPD’s Optional Protocol. We welcome these developments. 
We recommend States that have not signed or ratified the CRPD to undertake all necessary legal actions to ensure the swift ratification of the Convention and the Optional Protocol. We remind those that have ratified of the need for proactive implementation of the CRPD through legislative and programmatic action, with the active involvement of representative organisations of persons with disabilities at national, regional and international levels. 
In addition to universal ratification of the CRPD, the UPR can contribute to improvement of enjoyment by persons with disabilities of specific rights in the CRPD. We welcome the fact that States are increasingly making recommendations on the rights of persons with disabilities and that these are being accepted. We thank the recommending governments for drawing attention to these issues and urge speedy implementation by the States under review.
We recommend to all States to continue make specific and concrete recommendations related to the human rights of persons with disabilities, and to ensure that these recommendations are consistent with the CRPD. We urge States under review to accept and implement such recommendations, and to involve persons with disabilities and their representative organizations in the implementation of disability-specific but also general recommendations.
Finally, we welcome the fact that the Council took the important step of  recognizing that it needs to be more accessible to persons with disabilities, and that it will set up a multi-stakeholder task force, as agreed in the Council’s Outcome document of the Review of the Council, to be adopted during this session of the Council. This will help to ensure that persons with disabilities have equal access to relevant information and can participate with an equal basis with others in all processes of the UPR and to ensure its true universality.

Thank you for your attention.
